NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY
8th August 2012
Present:
Councillor M James(Deputy Chair in the Chair)

Mr A Archer, Mr D Ellis, Ms C Gwyther, Councillor P Harries, Mrs G Hayward, Councillors Mrs L Jenkins, B Kilmister, Mrs A Lee, R Owens and DWM Rees, Mr EA Sangster, Mrs M Thomas and Councillors AW Wilcox and M Williams
(NPA Offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 10.00am – 12.15pm)

1.
Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors JA Brinsden, RM Lewis and PJ Morgan. 
2.
Chairman’s Announcements

The Deputy Chairman welcomed two new members of staff – Phil Barrow and Jeff Davis who would be observing the meeting that morning.  He also welcomed Mrs Rhiannon Edwards, Solicitor at the Brecon Beacons National Park Authority who would also be acting as the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority’s Solicitor for corporate matters and also as its Deputy Monitoring Officer.  The Chief Executive reminded Members that Geldards Solicitors would be acting for the Authority in matters relating to planning and that for other ad hoc situations the services provided by Solicitors from the South-West Wales Legal Consortium Framework Agreement would be used.  It was hoped this would provide the Authority with the most appropriate service at the best price.
It was suggested that the Authority’s best wishes for a full and speedy recovery be sent to Councillor Peter Morgan and the Chief Executive agreed to do this.
In the Chairman’s absence, the Chief Executive went on to outline some of the activities at which he had represented the Authority since the last meeting.  Both Chief Executive and Chairman had attended a meeting of the ANPA Executive in the Peak District and together with the Deputy Chair had attended a meeting of National Parks Wales at which the Business Plan had been approved, it had also been agreed to commission research on the economic value of National Parks in Wales and Sue Essex had been appointed as a strategic adviser working c15 days per year on an as need basis.  They had also attended a very positive meeting with the Minister, Mr John Griffiths.  The Chairman had also accompanied the Chief Executive to the Royal Welsh Show, at which the National Park Wales Social Inclusion and Poverty Action Plan had been launched by the Minister.  Finally the Chief Executive noted the appointment of Professor Peter Matthews as Chair of the new Wales Natural Environment Body and explained that he had been invited to speak at the Welsh Members Seminar which would take place in Tenby in October.
NOTED.

3.
Disclosures of Interest

Mr A Archer disclosed an interest in item 40/12 – Welsh Government White Paper Consultation on Promoting Local Democracy and withdrew from the meeting while it was being considered.

4.
Minutes

The minutes of the AGM and Ordinary meetings held on the 13th June 2012 were presented for confirmation and signature.

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the AGM and Ordinary meetings held on 13th June 2012 be confirmed and signed.

5.
Matters arising

(a)
Carew Castle (Minute 4, Ordinary Meeting)
Members were informed that work had started at Carew.

NOTED.
(b)
Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales (Minute 9, Ordinary Meeting)
It was noted that the report for the next year had now been received, and was subject to consultation.  A Final report would then be published by 31st December for implementation in the financial year 2013/14.  The Chief Executive reminded Members that last year they had declined to comment on this independent report and Members agreed that they did not want to comment on the report again this year.  He then reported to them, for information, that the Panel proposed no change in the allowances for 2013.

It was RESOLVED that no comment would be made on the Consultation Draft Annual report of the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales December 2012.

6.
Development Management Committee - Reports of Meetings
It was RESOLVED that the reports of the meetings of the Development Management Committees held on 16th May and 20th June 2012 be received.
7.
Conservation and Planning Review Committee – Report of Meeting

It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Conservation and Planning Review Committee held on 20th June 2012 (not 16th May as stated on the agenda) be adopted.

8.
Recreation and Tourism Review Committee – Report of Meeting

It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Recreation and Tourism Review Committee held on 18th July 2012 be adopted, subject to Minute 8 referring to an area west, not east, of Cardiff.

(Councillor B Kilmister tendered his apologies and left the meeting at this juncture as he was feeling unwell).
9.
Draft Statement of Accounts 2011/12

The Finance Manager explained that the draft Statement of Accounts before Members that day was for information purposes only.  It had been released to audit on 30th June 2012, available for public inspection since 30th July and would be considered by the Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee at its meeting on 5th September 2012.  The audited Statement of Accounts would then be presented to Members on 26th September 2012 by the Wales Audit Office when it would be signed off by the Chairman and Chief Executive.

The Finance Manager then proceeded to go through the explanatory foreword and summarised accounts and to answer Members’ questions thereon.  He noted that in the table of locally generated income on page 7 merchandise sales were down by 16% as the figures for 2010/11 had included sales from the café at Oriel y Parc which was no longer operated by the Authority; other income included fees received from film companies.  The revenue account set out on page 9 showed that the net operating surplus had been greater than anticipated at £519,000 due to savings and underspends over all budget headings.  This had allowed £514,000 to be transferred to earmarked reserves to give an end of year surplus of £5,000.  Looking at the Authority’s balance sheet, it was noted that the pension liability had increased as the return on asset values had reduced and payments had gone up in line with life expectancy.  However the Dyfed Pension Fund was still the best performing fund in Wales and as explained in note 40 of the accounts valuations had fluctuated in the past.
NOTED,

10.
Authority to Vary Standing Orders
The Finance Manager explained that the three Welsh National Park Authorities had for many years used Marsh UK to provide their insurance brokerage under separate contracts but that this year, in an attempt to save fees a joint contract had been sought. Marsh UK had offered to reduce the fee by £6k, a saving of approximately 25%, subject to no other quotes being sought. Officers in all three Authorities thought they were unlikely to get a better deal under a competitive tendering process. Members’ approval was therefore sought to override Contract Standing Orders which required three quotations to be sought for expenditure over £25,000 and accept the offer from Marsh.

Not all Members were happy with this offer, believing it to be underhand.  While not disagreeing, officers noted that it was an opportunity to save money.

It was RESOLVED that Standing Orders be not applied in order to accept the offer from Marsh UK to provide insurance to the Authority.

Councillor P Harries voted against this motion and Councillor R Owens abstained.

11.
Review of Procedures for Licensing the Activities of Third Parties on National Park Controlled Land
The Estates Officer reported on behalf of the Asset Management Group that the Authority received requests from a wide range of third parties for consent to operate on the Authority’s land under licence.  The current system by which licence applications were received, processed and monitored was set out in the report.  Members believed that the process that was set out was reasonable and sensible.
It was RESOLVED that the approach to licensing the activities of third parties on National Park controlled land as set out in the report be endorsed.

12.
Proposed Acquisition and Disposal of land by the Authority at Solva Car Park

The Estates Officer reminded Members that a programme of capital improvement and repair works would be undertaken at Solva Car Park later in the year, and that this would include alterations to the existing car park entrance.  Maximising this opportunity required the acquisition of a small area of privately owned land which was presently occupied by a boat shed, and subsequent demolition of that shed.  The owner was supportive of the proposals, conditional upon the Authority providing him with a replacement boat shed on land owned by the Authority elsewhere in the car park.  Terms had been agreed for the construction of the new boat shed by the Authority and the subsequent transfer of the freehold ownerships of the two areas of land between the Authority and boat shed owner.

One Member asked whether compulsory purchase of the land had been considered, and the officer replied that it had not been thought appropriate.  
It was RESOLVED that officers be authorised to proceed with the acquisition and disposal of the relevant parcels of land as set out in the report.

13.
Welsh Government White Paper: Consultation on Active Travel (Wales) Bill

The report of the Access and Rights of Way Manager outlined the contents of the Welsh Government’s (WG) White Paper and its implications for the work of the National Park Authority.  Its intention was to encourage a culture of walking and cycling in Wales so that more journeys and trips were taken on foot and bicycle rather than by motorised transport.  
Clarification had been received from the WG that National Park Authorities were not defined as local authorities for the purposes of the White Paper and there would therefore be no requirement for the Authority to adopt the new duties proposed, only to work closely with neighbouring highway authorities in their implementation.  The main implications of the consultation for the National Park Authority was through the suggested blanket reclassification of the rights of passage on all public footpaths in Wales which could entitle cyclists to use public footpaths and thus deliver a wide range of new cycling opportunities.  Officers were concerned about the practicalities of implementation of such an option, both in the significant amount of costly work that it could entail and in the particular case of the Pembrokeshire Coast Path which with large sections of narrow footpaths on unprotected cliff edges and over 4,000 steps was both unsuitable and unsafe for cycling.  Instead officers suggested that it would be preferable if WG could provide a new power to expediently deliver new cycling opportunities on suitable public footpaths that could be selectively upgraded and maintained for cycling as well as walking.
Members supported the report, being concerned that cyclists on the path would also make the walking experience less pleasurable.  They reinforced the point that any changes in responsibility would need additional funding and asked that maps produced as a result of any new powers were of a common standard to avoid confusion.
It was RESOLVED that the report and the response to the White Paper contained in its annex be approved and that officers be authorised to respond to the consultation subject to inclusion of the above points.

14.
Housing White Paper: Homes for Wales: A White Paper for Better Lives and Communities

The report explained that the White Paper was one of the first steps towards the Housing Bill that was scheduled for autumn 2013 and it described proposals for new legislation and other non-legislative action which was intended to increase the supply of new homes, improve the quality of existing homes, help prevent homelessness and improve services to help people lead healthy independent lives and contribute to ending family homelessness by 2019.

The report went on to outline the Authority’s proposed response to elements of the paper, much of which was not relevant to the work of the National Park Authority.  The Director of Park Direction and Planning pointed out at the meeting that the proposed response under the heading Gypsy and Traveller Sites should have referred to Policy 46 not Policy 47 of the Local Development Plan.
Members wished to thank the Head of Park Direction for her report and asked whether the White Paper addressed the issue of second homes.  They wished to include an additional response under the heading of housing supply as follows:  “Within rural areas, particularly those with landscape designations – AONBs and National Parks for example, there is often a high percentage of second homes.  These second homes are normally severely under-occupied and have effectively been removed from the housing stock.  They could form a significant and useful contribution to the housing need in these areas. The WG needs to address this anomaly through the redefinition of the use-classes for residential properties and second homes to ensure that these pressurized areas can provide homes within their areas.”
Another Member asked that an addition be made to para 4.11 of the white paper so that the focus was not just on city planning but took account of rural problems too.
It was RESOLVED that the proposed responses to the Housing White Paper: Homes for Wales: A White Paper for Better Lives and Communities as set out in the report be approved, subject to the inclusion of the additional points made at the meeting.

15.
Conservation Area Grant Funding

Members were reminded that for many years the Authority, in conjunction with Cadw, had grant funded external restoration projects to buildings within the Authority’s Conservation Areas.  Applications were considered by a Cadw representative and the Authority’s Building Conservation Officer and since 2008 their decisions had been reported to a Conservation Area Grants Panel which comprised three Members of the Authority.

Until recently it had not been clear whether Cadw would be funding the grants scheme this year, therefore appointment of the Panel had not been considered necessary.  However funding of £50,000 had now become available and applications for funding were being considered by officers.

As the Panel had no decision making powers, the report sought Members’ opinion on whether to retain the Conservation Area Grants Panel or to disband it and the details of grants reported instead to the Conservation and Planning Review Committee.  Members agreed that the information could be reported to the Conservation and Planning Review Committee however they requested that if funding was forthcoming another year, greater democratic input was required.

It was RESOLVED that:

a)
the Conservation Area Grants Panel be disbanded and the details of those projects awarded funding in 2012/13 be reported to the Conservation and Planning Review Committee, and  

b)
that, should funding be forthcoming in the future, the process for awarding Conservation Area grants be reviewed so that there was greater Member involvement in decision making.

16.
Scrutiny

Members were reminded that at the meeting of the National Park Authority held on 13th June 2012 it was resolved to introduce a more formal framework to enable the Authority to better scrutinise aspects of its work and to establish two Scrutiny Committees of nine Members each.  It was also resolved that the work programme be considered at its August meeting.

The report of the Administration and Democratic Services Manager suggested a number of potential scrutiny topics, whilst inviting Members to offer up other topics.  Members were reminded that due to the capacity of staff to support the work, the Committees would meet one at a time, with Committee A completing its work before Committee B met.  They were also reminded of the need to keep the topics relevant and manageable.  Sustainable design and sustainable transport were suggested as topics in addition to those listed in the report.

It was RESOLVED that Affordable Housing be the topic considered by Committee A, and Social Inclusion by the second Committee B.

The Chief Executive went on to explain that the Administration and Democratic Services Manager had divided the Members into two Committees, taking into account the necessary balance of Members.  

It was therefore RESOLVED that the following Members would constitute Committee A: Mr A Archer, Councillors JA Brinsden, P Harries, Mrs L Jenkins, Mrs A Lee, P Morgan, DW Rees, Mr EA Sangster and Mrs M Thomas.  The remaining Members would sit on Committee B.

[Mr A Archer disclosed an interest in the following item and withdrew from the meeting whilst it was being considered]

17.
Welsh Government White Paper Consultation on Promoting Local Democracy

The Monitoring Officer’s report set out the areas upon which the Welsh Government was seeking views through its White Paper on Promoting Local Democracy.  Many of these areas did not impact on the work of the Authority, and the proposed response, which had been circulated before the meeting, focused on the powers of the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales and the Local Government Ethical Framework.

Agreeing with the response, one Member pointed out a double negative in the response to question 43 which it was believed was contrary to what was intended.

It was RESOLVED that the draft response to the Welsh Government Consultation Promoting Local Democracy, as circulated previously to Members, be approved, subject to removing the double negative in the response to question 43.
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